PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 26TH MARCH 2014
Present:

Mr GS


Mrs IB


Mr TF



Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs PK


Mr ID


Mrs AM


Mr FJ



Miss KM (LGBT Pride in Practice)



Mrs JP (Chair)


Lorna Prescott (Minutes)

Apologies:
Ms JH



Mrs PJ 
Mrs PD 
Mrs JH 
Mrs MW 
Mrs KS 
Mrs DB 
Mr PB 
1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting

Mrs JP asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed they were a true account of the meeting.

Action Points From Last Meeting

Action Point:
Lorna to speak to Reception Supervisor regarding main desk receptionist




dealing with patients who attend in person at 8am to book apts.  




(Completed)
Action Point:
Lorna will remind GPs to speak clearly into the tannoy system.  

(Completed)

Action Point:
Lorna to inform Matthew of PPG members interest in Type 2 Diabetes and 




provide him with her email address.  (Completed)

Action Point:
Lorna to provide Matthew with PPG members name who will be attending 

the North Wigan Locality PPG meeting.  (Completed)

2. Active Living – Surgery Walks

Tracey said that she was happy to announce that our PPG Member, Mr TF, was now a qualified Walker and as such she’s keen to re-commence the surgery mid-May 2014.

Tracey asked if any of the PPG members would be willing to assist Mr TF on the surgery walks with registrations etc.  Unfortunately there were no volunteers but Lorna suggested that perhaps some of the PPG members who were not able to make today’s meeting may be interested?

Tracey said she will call into the practice ASAP to drop off new posters and leaflets for display in the surgery.

Action Point:
Tracey to supply new leaflets/posters to the surgery.
Action Point:
Any PPG members interested in assisting Mr TF to let Lorna know.  

3. Practice Questionnaire/Survey
Lorna said that due to her sickness absence the Ast Practice Manager, Ruth Gray, had contacted the PPG members in November 2013 to obtain their agreement on this year’s patient survey.  All agreed this was correct.  The ongoing areas of concern for the PPG members are: 
· Getting through to the practice via the telephone

· Appointments 
Lorna said the IPQ patient survey was undertaken in January 2014 which covers a number of areas, including those above with the addition of allowing patients to provide any comments they feel appropriate.  CFEP UK Surveys provided the questionnaires, envelopes and survey box.  As we’re a large surgery one GP was selected each day and reception staff handed out patient questionnaires to all that GPs patients on that day asking them to complete the survey anonymously.  Once completed, patients placed their completed surveys in a sealed envelope and placed them in the designated survey box.  The completed questionnaires (300 in total) were then posted to CFEP UK Surveys to compile the results and provide the practice with a report.  Prior to today’s meeting Lorna provided a copy of the results of the survey to all PPG members to peruse prior to the meeting.

As a group, all present went through the results of the survey and the following points were highlighted:
The vast majority of the results showed patients’ satisfaction in most areas was deemed ‘good/very good/excellent’ which was very positive.   This is shown as follows (figures in brackets show answer to this question was either left blank or spoilt):

Questions about the practice

· Opening Hours Satisfaction 

-
263 Good/Very Good/Excellent (3)
· Telephone Access


-
147 Poor/Fair (5)
· Appointments Satisfaction

-
265 Good/Very Good/Excellent (2)
· See practitioner within 48hrs

-
246 Good/Very Good/Excellent (4)
· See practitioner of choice

-
194 Good/Very Good/Excellent (9)
· Speak to practitioner on phone

-
210 Good/Very Good/Excellent (29)
· Comfort in waiting room


-
259 Good/Very Good/Excellent (3)
· Waiting time



-
113 Poor/Fair (12)
Questions about the practitioner
· Satisfaction with visit


-
283 Good/Very Good/Excellent (11)
· Warmth of greeting


-
283 Good/Very Good/Excellent (8)
· Ability to listen


-
282 Good/Very Good/Excellent (13)
· Explanations



-
283 Good/Very Good/Excellent (10)
· Reassurance



-
279 Good/Very Good/Excellent (10)
· Confidence in ability


-
280 Good/Very Good/Excellent (12)
· Express concerns/fears


-
276 Good/Very Good/Excellent (16)
· Respect shown



-
284 Good/Very Good/Excellent (13)
· Time for visit



-
273 Good/Very Good/Excellent (14)
· Consideration



-
269 Good/Very Good/Excellent (23)
· Concern for patient


-
264 Good/Very Good/Excellent (24)
· Self-care




-
261 Good/Very Good/Excellent (26)
· Recommendation


-
262 Good/Very Good/Excellent (28)
Questions about the staff

· Reception staff



-
282 Good/Very Good/Excellent (7)
· Respect for privacy/confidentiality
-
270 Good/Very Good/Excellent (13)
· Information of services


-
256 Good/Very Good/Excellent (21)
Final Questions
· Complaints/compliments

-
223 Good/Very Good/Excellent (44)
· Illness Prevention


-
251 Good/Very Good/Excellent (27)
· Reminder systems


-
241 Good/Very Good/Excellent (34)
· Second opinion/comp medicine
-
197 Good/Very Good/Excellent (78)
The two main issues of concern were discussed below by the group:

· DIFFICULTY GETTING THROUGH ON THE TELEPHONE LINE:  Lorna pointed out that this was highlighted as an issue in the questions and several comments were made in the ‘comments’ section of the survey.  There was a lengthy discussion around this issue and Mr FJ felt this needed rectifying.   Lorna said that as the PCT had now dissolved she has now contacted a member of IT at Wigan Borough CCG to ask for assistance in obtaining funding for a new telephone system and is awaiting a response.  She said that she will provide them with a copy of the patient questionnaire as supporting evidence that the practice needs an updated telephone system and confirmed she will provide an update on this when received.
· LENGTH OF TIME WAITING IN THE PRACTICE: Lorna said that on arriving for their appointment 175 thought the wait time to see the GP was good/very good/excellent, while 113 patients felt this was poor/fair.  Lorna said that this question can be compared to question 17 ‘the amount of time given to me for this visit’ by the GP and 273 felt this was good/very good/excellent.  Lorna reminded all present that with the changeover to the new clinical system the GPs extended consultation times in May 2013 GP, allocating patients longer with the GP.
Lorna informed all present that she had recently dealt with a complaint from a patient who was dissatisfaction at having to wait 50 minutes to see a GP.  An apology for any disruption was made and it was explained that patients present with a variety of medical and social issues that vary in complexity and sensitivity and it is not always possible to defer dealing with certain issues at a later date.  
All present agreed that they didn’t feel rushed when in a consultation and understood that sometimes some patients may need longer with a GP than others and that this is understandable and acceptable as people don’t present with the same issues at consultations.

In the patient ‘comments’ section the following were highlighted: 

· APPOINTMENTS ON-LINE:  Lorna said that a number of patients’ comments requested on-line appointments. A discussion ensued around this and some PPG members felt that a lot of elderly may not have on-line access, however, it was appreciated that other may find this very beneficial.  Lorna also stated that the government has set out plans for all GP practices to offer on-line appointments in the near future.  Lorna said that she had a trainer attending the practice next month from SystmOne and she will speak to them about the possibility of this service with our system.  She will then feedback to the GPs and the PPG members.
· PRIVACY AT RECEPTION: Lorna said that patients had commented about more privacy at reception and since this survey was undertaken the practice has installed new flooring in the waiting area with the words ‘please queue here’ several feet from the main reception desk to allow patients more privacy at the desk.   The practice also has posters alerting patients that a private room can be made available should they wish to discuss anything with the receptionist in private.   The PPG members confirmed they were aware of this.
· CHILDRENS TOYS: A few comments related to the lack of children’s toys in main reception.  Lorna reminded everyone that we had removed these in line with our infection control policy.  The PPG members confirmed a discussion had taken place regarding this.
· REPEAT PRESCRIPTIONS ONLINE: Mr TF said he’d noticed one comment about having repeat prescriptions on-line and appointed out that this service already exists.  Lorna confirmed this has been available for several years and is detailed in the practice brochure and on the website.
· LONGER OPENING HOURS: Mr ID stated there were comments about Wednesday afternoon/Saturday morning opening.  Mrs JP said one comment asked for appointments after 8.00pm which she felt unreasonable.  Lorna said that we had in the past run ‘emergency’ Saturday morning appointment clinic but this were not utilized appropriately and so ceased.  The practice currently opens 52 hours per week with early mornings on Mondays/Thursdays AM 7.00-8.00am and late nights on Mondays/Thursdays 6.30pm-8pm and all of these appointments are available to pre-book up to 1 week in advance. 
Mrs JP stated that historically no practices in Wigan opened on Wednesday afternoons.   Mr GS also pointed out that not all pharmacies open on Wednesday afternoons.  
· PRE-BOOKABLE APPOINTMENTS:  A discussion ensued around pre-bookable appointments and Mr FJ queried if too many appointments were being pre-booked and that he’d noticed patients coming out of GP rooms and going to reception stating the GP needed to see them in a week’s time and subsequently being given pre-bookable appointments.  Lorna said that if the GP feels there’s a clinical need to see the patient again that this is what must be done.  Mr TF agreed and said he’d be upset if he saw a GP who told him to go to reception to book an appointment to see him and he was then refused.   

Lorna said that the Ast Practice Manager had recently run an audit to ascertain how many pre-bookable appointments were available with the practice and this confirmed this is approximately 14% of appointments, which means approximately 86% are available on the day.

As previously mentioned we do early mornings on Mondays/Thursdays AM 7-8am and late nights on Mondays/Thursdays 6.30pm-8pm and all of these appointments are available to pre-book up to 1 week in advance.  In addition, 2 x AM appointments and 2 x PM appointments per GP are available to pre-book up to 1 week in advance.

Lorna stated that we advertise pre-bookable appointments on the website, the bottom of scripts, in the practice newsletter, posters displayed in practice and staff opportunistically inform patients etc.  All present agreed the current methods of advertising this service were sufficient.
Mr ID asked about text messaging reminders to assist in reducing DNAs.  Lorna said that she will speak to the SystmOne trainer about this.  All present agreed this would be a good way to assist in reducing the high volume of DNAs the practice currently experiences.  Reminding patients to cancel unwanted appointments will ensure these are then made available to other patients to utilise. 

· NOTICE BOARDS: Lorna said she’d noticed a few comments about posters being dull but added that these are supplied by other agencies/organisations ie. Department of health etc and we are required to display these.  
· RECEPTION STAFF: It was noted that question 22 ‘the manner in which you were treated by reception staff’ scored high with 282 marking this as ‘Good/Very Good/Excellent 282’.  Mr TF said that he thought one patient’s comment on the survey about the reception staff was inappropriate and that he always found them to be very pleasant.
ACTION PLAN

The PPG members confirmed their agreement to following action plan:

· Telephone System:  It is acknowledged the telephone system in the practice requires upgrading and Lorna will chase funding from WBCCG IT and report back to PPG.  The results of the patient survey will be provided as evidence to substantiate the need for upgrading the system.
Timescale:  It is hoped that the practice will have a new telephone system installed within the next 12 months.

· On-Line Booking of Appointments: It is acknowledged that some patients would like the ability to book on-line appointments and Lorna will speak to the SystmOne trainer about the possibility of adopting on-line booking service.  Feedback will be provided to the GPs and PPG.
Timescale: If, upon further discussion and practice agreement, this service is feasible it would be hope that it would be adopted in the following 12 months.
· Appointments: Text Message Appointment Reminders: The group would like to reduce the number of DNA appointments which will create more appointments for those patients in need and as such the practice will investigate the possibility of sending text reminders to patients.   Lorna will speak to the SystmOne trainer next month and Feedback will be provided to the GPs and PPG.
Timescale: If, upon further discussion and practice agreement, this service is feasible it would be hope that it would be adopted in the following 12 months. 
4. Sexual Orientation Monitoring
Lorna said that Mr ID had asked that this be listed on the agenda and had invited Kathy McGuirk from Pride in Practice to speak at today’s meeting about LGBT issues (Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transsexual).
Kathy detailed her work with LGBT and Pride in Practice.

Kathy said that practices can display posters in surgery for LGBT. Lorna said that we have this up as Mr ID supplied these for us and in addition the magazines are in surgery also.

Kathy said that if sexual orientation is regularly monitored it can assist in someone’s medical care, for example, lesbians may be less inclined to attend for a cervical smear as they are not sexually active with a male partner.  However, cervical smears are still necessary.  Kathy said that if GPs are aware of the patient’s sexual orientation subsequently the patient is a ‘non-responder’ to 3 invites to attend for a smear when the practice is notified they can contact the patient and include one of the LGBT leaflets aimed at lesbians detailing the importance of undergoing a smear.
Mr TF asked why it was felt LGBT would distrust a GP because of their sexuality.  Kathy said that, for example, she had recently dealt with a 50 year old man, formerly married and of Jewish faith who was rejected by his family and faith for coming out as gay and explained that he feared speaking to his GP about his sexuality as he had experienced so much rejection elsewhere.  

Mr GS said that he feels Kathy has provided a number of negative comments regarding the care of LGBT patients and that she’s saying if staff aren’t LGBT trained then these patients aren’t treated well.  

Mr IDr pointed out that he has been treated extremely well by all our practice staff and has no complaints at all.  

Kathy stated that her intention is only to highlight some of the issues that arise around this group of patients.  In addition, Kathy stated that we should be celebrating patient’s good experience in practices too. 

The group expressed concern over the sexual monitoring form and where this information was going.  Kathy stated that there is no ‘form’ it would be up to the practice to add this to, say their new patient medical form or their yearly patient questionnaire.  Kath said they were not asking for information to be shared with them, the information is to be used in-house by the GP practice to assist in the provision of medical care to these patients.
Mr FJ said he did not feel it was appropriate to add it to the patient questionnaire as other patients knowing how many LGBT patients there are in the practice is unnecessary.  He feels it is only appropriate for the GP practice to know this.  All present agreed.

Lorna said that she would speak to the GPs about the feasibility of adding this to the new patient medical questionnaire that all new patients complete when registering with the practice.

It anyone would like further information Kathy said they’re welcome to contact her on 0845 3303030 or email kathy.mcguirk@lgf.org.uk
Action Point:
Lorna to speak to the GPs about Pride in Practice and the possibility of 




including sexual orientation question in the new patient questionnaire.

5. Prescriptions

Lorna said that Mr GS had asked that his be listed on the agenda.  Mr GS said that there had been an issue previously with his prescription but this was now rectified.  He also stated that a friend now had his medication changed from 1 months supply to 2 weeks.  Lorna stated that this would be a clinical decision taking into account the type of medication etc.
6. Feedback from Other Meetings

Lorna asked the group if any one had attended any other meetings they wished to let the PPG know about.
Diabetes Meeting

Mr TF and Mrs JA informed the group they’d attended the diabetes meeting and found it very useful.  This meeting involved patients from numerous practices attending to discuss diabetes care.  Both felt that other practices weren’t as organized as our practice with regards to diabetes care for patients. 

Mr TF and Mrs JA said there was talk of a further meeting being arrange, which they’d both be keen to attend, but no information has been received about this.

Lorna said she’d contact Matthew Cooper to chase this up and let him know they both want to attend future diabetes meetings/events.

Action Point:
Lorna to ask Matthew Cooper of any future Diabetes meetings.  




(Completed)

Counsel for Voluntary Services Meeting
Mrs PK said she’d attended a meeting for the Counsel for Voluntary Services.  There was much talk of funding issues with significant cut backs on what they can provide.

Sleep Apnoea Meeting  

Mr TF said he’d attended a sleep apnoea meeting where machines, masks etc were discussed.  

Mr TF informed the group that he’d now attended a course on Patient Ambassadorship and said he’d be happy to give a short presentation at a future meeting.  All present felt this would be a good idea and Lorna suggested putting thi son the agenda at the next PPG meeting. 

Action Point:
Lorna to add presentation by Mr TF on next PPG meeting.  




(Completed)
7. Any Other Business

Thank You
Mr ID informed the group that his partner sadly passed away in December 2013 and he wanted to take this opportunity to pay tribute to all the practice staff for their understanding and empathy shown to him during this very difficult time.  It’s been very much appreciated.
Lorna thanked Mr ID for his kind words and assured him she’d pass these on to the practice staff.

Action Point:
Lorna to pass on Mr IDs thanks to all the practice staff. (Completed)
Staff Changes

Lorna informed all present of the following staff changes in practice:

Nurse Reception:  Sarah has left to undertake her nurse training; this is our 3rd nurse receptionist to do this.  Louise has moved to main reception and we have 2 new Nurse Receptionists, Brett and Katy.

Main Reception: We have 2 new receptionists, Rachel and Laura, who are currently undergoing training.

Doctors: We’ve got 2 new part-time salaried GPs, both of whom have previously done locum work at the practice for us for many years, Dr Sinha and Dr Khan.

Practice Nurses:  Lorna said that Jenny, our lovely Practice Nurse is retiring at the end of this month after over 30 years with us.  Lorna said that we’ve already recruited a new Practice Nurse, Heather, who’ll be relocating from London and joining us mid-May and training alongside our current nurses.

Arthritis Care Poster
Mrs PK asked if an Arthritis Care poster could be displayed in the practice.  Lorna said that this would be fine and she would arrange this.

Action Point:
Lorna to put up poster.  (Completed)

Action Point:
Lorna to add presentation by Mrs PK on next PPG meeting.  
PPG Member Notification

Lorna said that Mrs SC had contacted her on 23rd September 2013 to say she cannot make any future meetings at present due to other commitments so to remove her details from the PPG.  Lorna said she’s informed Mrs SC to contact us should her situation change in the future.
Other PPG Meetings

Lorna reminded all present that any of the PPG members could also attend the following:

· PPG Forum Meetings – if anyone is interested in attending please contact Viv Smith (Locality Executive Support Officer Wigan Central) on 01942 482019 or via email at vivienne.smith@wiganboroughccg.nhs.uk.  This is bi-monthly and future meetings are scheduled for:

Thursday 10th April 2014

5.00pm – 7.00pm Leigh Sports Village. 

· North Wigan Locality PPG Meetings – if anyone is interested in attending these meeitngs please contact Matthew Cooper via email at Matthew.cooper@wiganboroughccg.nhs.uk or telephone Lorna who will pass on their details.  Meetings are held every 3rd Tuesday bi-monthly.  Future meeting dates are: 
Tuesday 20th May 2014

5.30pm – 7pm (Pennygate, Hindley Green)

Tuesday 15th July 2014

5.30pm – 7pm (Pennygate, Hindley Green)

Tuesday 16th September 2014
5.30pm – 7pm (Venue to be confirmed)

Date/Time of our Next Practice PPG Meeting

It was agreed our next meeting will take place as follows: 

Date:

Tuesday 1st July 2014
Time:

7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 

(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 

Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if you are not able to attend.
PLEASE NOTE: 





Following the meeting Tracey contacted Lorna to confirm she’d found a volunteer to help Mr TF set up the walk.  The walks will now take place on Mondays 10.30pm starting 12th May 2014 (excluding bank holidays), meeting outside the main entrance. They will start with a 12-week block and if the number of walkers increase the walks will continue and hopefully additional volunteers will be found to help keep it going.








